SPILSBY TOWN COUNCIL
Please note these minutes are draft until approved by the Council as a correct record
MINUTES OF THE MONTHLY MEETING OF SPILSBY TOWN COUNCIL HELD ON THURSDAY 24TH JUNE 2010 AT 7.00 P.M. IN THE COUNCIL CHAMBER, FRANKLIN HALL, HALTON ROAD, SPILSBY

PRESENT: - COUNCILLORS D.PLEMING (CHAIRMAN), G.RYMER, P.GRANT, E.MOORE, M.LENTON, T.BEAUMONT, J.PEARS
1) CHAIRMAN’S REMARKS

Councillor Pleming welcomed everyone to the meeting. It was agreed, at Councillor Pleming’s suggestion, that Councillors address each other around the table by their christian names. Councillor Pleming went on to say that he hoped Councillors would continue to guide him through his first year as Mayor and reminded Councillors that, once made, any decisions were decisions of the Council. 
Councillors noted events attended by the Mayor since the last meeting; Help for Heroes day, the re-opening of the White Hart and the Help for Heroes concert. Councillor Pleming wished to record his thanks to the Spilsby Business Partnership for their involvement in the Help for Heroes events.

The Chairman gave a brief report on a meeting held earlier in the week with Geoff Wheatley, Chairman of the Franklin Hall Committee.        
2) APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE AND REASONS GIVEN

Apologies for absence were received from Councillors G.Iremonger, A.Cadman, P.Odling and J.Swanson.
3) DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST IN ACCORDANCE WITH THE 2000 LOCAL GOVERNMENT ACT 

Councillor Moore declared a prejudicial interest in agenda item 13e, as she has a coffee shop. Councillor Lenton declared a personal interest in agenda item 13e, as the owner of A.E.Wildman & Son and himself are both members of the Spilsby Business Partnership.
4) MINUTES OF THE ANNUAL MEETING HELD ON 27TH MAY 2010
The notes of the Annual Meeting held on 27th May 2010 were approved as the minutes and signed by the Chairman.
5) CLERK’S REPORT AND MATTERS OUTSTANDING
Dog bins

Although these have been paid for, the bins have not yet arrived. The Clerk and 
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Councillor Pears agreed to chase these up.
Spilsby market

The Clerk reported she had now received more detailed financial information on Spilsby market. This will be discussed at the next meeting of the Amenities Committee.
Play equipment

A see-saw has been ordered from Wicksteed Leisure. Wicksteed are coming to survey the site on 28th June 2010 and Councillor Grant agreed to be present as there are other items in the play area that require attention.
6) EMERGENCY SERVICES

P.C.S.O.Pollard was present and was invited to give an update on policing in the area. Both King Edward VI School and the Lady Jane Franklin School have suffered break-ins. One of the Council’s picnic benches in the play area has been burnt, several windows in the town smashed and plastic melted on the seat and on the fence in the Spilsby Wildlife Woodland. Mr.Bugg who was present and is a member of the Spilsby Recreation Ground Committee added that vandals had also broken windows at the pavilion. Councillors were concerned that, with the recent increase in anti-social behaviour, the level of policing in the town should be increased. P.C.S.O.Pollard replied that this sort of crime usually followed a pattern with the summer/school holidays being the worst time for anti-social behaviour. Councillor Beaumont replied that, if the crime statistics showed such a trend, it should be possible each year to provide extra cover when needed. P.C.S.O.Pollard agreed that later shifts were needed and this is something the Police are looking into.

In response to the Council’s request for more detailed information on crimes in the area, P.C.S.O.Pollard advised that Inspector Standbrook would be sending an email regarding this.   
7) E.L.D.C./COUNTY COUNCIL  MATTERS
In the absence of Councillor Swanson, Councillor Pears was invited to speak about matters at the District Council. Councillors were reminded that there is a court hearing on Monday, in connection with 1 Market Street, Spilsby. Councillors Pleming and Lenton are hoping to attend.
E.L.D.C. is currently looking at recycling food waste and how this could be safely stored at home. In addition, a review of current recycling practices is being undertaken. This follows concerns over the distance the lorries have to travel to reach the recycling depots. 

Fly tipping along the roads into Spilsby continues to be a problem and Councillor Pears has received assurance that E.L.D.C. will have a blitz on clearing any items from the verges within the next few weeks. 

Although the merged services with South Holland District Council had taken place, Councillor Pears said she was concerned that no real cost savings had yet been identified. 

Councillor Beaumont raised the matter of the continued closure of Ashby Road. Councillor Pears explained the closure had been extended as, although the replacement bridge had arrived, it was still being installed. Councillors noted the original replacement bridge had been stolen.  
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8) CORRESPONDENCE
A copy of the latest accounts for Spilsby Poorlands Trust was presented to the Council. Councillor Grant remarked that there had been a poor turnout this half year and that the posters advertising the payout had not been posted up in good time. The Clerk apologised for this as she had been on holiday. It was agreed the Chairman would post up any such notices in her absence next time.
9) PAYMENT OF ACCOUNTS
It was proposed, seconded and agreed to pay the following accounts:-
a. Mr.H.Heyes - £402.50 (contractor’s costs for June)
b. Mrs.S.D.Marshall (salary for June)
c. HW Skegness - £23.50 (payroll)
d. H.M.Revenue & Customs - £528.13 (P.A.Y.E.)
e. Stone Printers Ltd - £72.86 (Civic invites/order of service)
f. R Needham - £600.00 (removal of trees in churchyard)

10)NEW CHEQUE SIGNATORIES AND PROCEDURE FOR SIGNING CHEQUES
It was proposed, seconded and agreed to add Councillors Pleming and Lenton to the list of cheque signatories. The Clerk requested that, if the cheques for the month were not signed after the meeting, Councillors arrange to come in the Monday following the meeting to sign the cheques. It was agreed to this course of action.

11)APPROVAL OF ACCOUNTS FO THE YEAR ENDED 31ST MARCH 2010

Councillors had all been provided with a summary statement of accounts for the year ended 31st March 2010 and copies of the year end bank statements. Councillors had no immediate queries on the accounts but it was agreed the figures would be discussed at the next Finance Committee meeting. Following this, it was proposed, seconded and agreed to approve the accounts for the year ended 31st March 2010.

12)APPROVAL OF ANNUAL RETURN FOR THE YEAR ENDED 31ST MARCH 2010

It was proposed, seconded and agreed to approve the Annual Return for the year ended 31st March 2010.
13)PLANNING CONSENTS/REFUSALS
Noted as follows:-
a. Spilsby Playing Fields Committee - extension to pavilion, Ancaster Avenue, Spilsby GRANTED
b. Retro Workshops - erection of a detached workshop, land east of Vale Court,Vale Road, Spilsby GRANTED
c. Mr.& Mrs.Davies - extension to provide a conservatory, 6 Erebus Close, Spilsby GRANTED
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d. Holly Berry Hatcheries Ltd - erection of 2 poultry houses, Halifax Farm, Halton Road, Spilsby REFUSED
Councillors were concerned about the advertisement for a coffee bar at A.E.Wildman & Son, Halton Road, Spilsby as this facility was not included in the original plans. It was agreed Councillors Pleming and Rymer would make enquiries at Wildmans to establish exactly what is proposed.  
14)PLANNING APPLICATIONS

It was proposed, seconded and agreed to support a planning application by Mr.B.Lucas for an extension to 37 Shamfields Road, Spilsby.

A planning application by Mr.&.Mrs.A.Byrne for the erection of a house on land at 17 Post Office Lane was considered by the Council. Councillors were generally unhappy that insufficient information was shown and it was agreed Councillor Rymer would look at the application in more detail. The Clerk is to request any missing information once Councillor Rymer has looked at the plans. 
15)REPORT FROM TWINNING ASSOCIATION

Councillor Moore reported on the meeting of the Twinning Association which she had recently attended. A formal invite to the Mayor of Bassum has now been sent out and an acknowledgment to the Clerk’s original letter of invitation received.

16)REPORT FROM SPILSBY AND ALFORD AREA COMMITTEE MEETING
Councillor Pleming explained he and Councillor Grant had attended the Spilsby & Alford Area Committee meeting on 22nd June 2010 but due to a misunderstanding, realised they were no longer the representatives, the Council having appointed Councillor Pears at the last meeting. Councillor Pears stated she did not, in fact, wish to attend meetings of the Spilsby and Alford Area Committee and it was therefore agreed Councillors Pleming and Grant would continue to represent the Council.

17)SPILSBY SHOW STAND

The stand has been booked and paid for and Councillor Pleming proposed the Council have a banner made for the stand. This will cost £60 but can be re-used for other events. It was proposed, seconded and agreed to purchase such a banner. Other ideas for the stand included a photo of each Councillor, some ‘business’ cards and copies of recent minutes. It was proposed, seconded and agreed to support these ideas.

18)DATES OF COMMITTEE MEETINGS

Agreed as follows:-

Amenities and Finance - 14th July 2010 (2.00p.m.)
Amenities and Finance - 15th September 2010 (2.00p.m.)
Amenities and Finance - 17th November 2010 (2.00p.m.)
Planning Committee - as and when required

19)DATE OF NEXT MEETING

The next monthly meeting of the Town Council will be held on Thursday 22nd July 2010 
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at 7.00p.m. in the Franklin Hall, Halton Road, Spilsby.

20)ANY URGENT BUSINESS FOR DISCUSSION BY LEAVE OF THE CHAIRMAN OR ITEMS FOR NEXT AGENDA
The Chairman reported he had been in touch with the County Council regarding the bus shelter. They had received a quote of £10500 for the replacement of two glass panels which was clearly excessive. Highways are looking at other options but in the meantime, have agreed to try to rearrange some of the fencing so that at least part of the bus shelter might be useable.

Councillor Rymer requested the Clerk ask the Council’s grass contractor to cut the hedge bottom along the driveway at the side of the cemetery.

Councillor Pears reported she had delivered posters for the Best Kept Town Competition to most of the businesses in the town and had received a good response. It was noted businesses are keen to know the comments of the judges this year.

Councillor Grant said he felt the Town Council should look into producing a newsletter for residents.

Councillors noted Councillor Beaumont had been liaising with the Spilsby Business Partnership regarding a directory of businesses for the town. Councillor Moore said the idea had been discussed by the Business Partnership but that no decision had yet been reached about its publication.    

As there was no other business the meeting closed at 9.00p.m.
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